

## CHAPTER 5

# CHINA AND THE EMERGING STRATEGIC COMPETITION IN AEROSPACE POWER

**Mark Stokes**  
**Ian Easton**

### INTRODUCTION

Competition is emerging over efforts to secure access to and control of the air and space mediums in the Asia-Pacific region. This competition is being driven in large part by the Chinese development of military capabilities and strategies, which increasingly challenge the ability of regional air-, missile-, and space-defense programs to keep pace. The emergence of aerospace power as a key instrument of Chinese statecraft has implications for the strategic landscape of the region and well beyond.

The military modernization campaign being undertaken by the People's Republic of China (PRC) and the Chinese development, testing, and deployment of advanced aerospace capabilities are eroding the confidence of other regional actors that they will have ensured access to and control of the air and space mediums in the event of a conflict. This is of crucial importance, because the Asia-Pacific region, defined by its vast distances and long-time horizons, is an aerospace theater by its very nature, and access to and control of the air and space dimensions of any future conflict will be critical to achieving political and military successes on the land and the sea.

The rise of China as a major economic, technological, military, and political player is changing the dynamics within the Asia-Pacific region and the world at large. Uncertainty over Chinese intentions is creating anxieties. As Richard Bush of the Brookings Institute notes, “A rising power poses a challenge to the prevailing international system and to the states that guard that system, because the new power’s intentions are usually unclear.”<sup>1</sup> Against the backdrop of ambiguity and uncertainty of the future, China’s aerospace developments merit further examination.

The latest *Quadrennial Defense Review* (QDR), in reference to China, states: “Future adversaries will likely possess sophisticated capabilities designed to contest or deny command of the air, sea, space, and cyberspace domains.”<sup>2</sup> Indeed, the People’s Liberation Army (PLA) is rapidly advancing its capacity to apply aerospace power to create effects across domains in order to defend against perceived threats to national sovereignty and territorial integrity. Influential Chinese strategists argue that modern conventional aerospace capabilities transcend the nuclear threshold, in that they are powerful enough to deter and defeat formidable enemies without having to resort to the threat of using nuclear weapons.<sup>3</sup> Constrained by a relatively underdeveloped aviation establishment, the PLA is investing in aerospace capabilities that may offset shortcomings in the face of a more technologically advanced adversary. Whoever dominates the skies over a given territory — such as Taiwan; disputed territories in northern India or Japan, and the South China Sea — has a decisive advantage on the surface.

This chapter addresses trends in PRC force modernization intended to exploit weaknesses in regional air, missile, and space defenses, including a growing

ability to maintain persistent surveillance around China's periphery. Included is a brief overview of China's expanding short- and medium-range ballistic missile and ground-launched cruise missile infrastructure. The subsequent section outlines trends in missile defense and long-range precision strike modernization in Taiwan, Japan, India, and the United States. The final section addresses the implications of China's growing aerospace power for regional strategic stability.

## **AEROSPACE CAMPAIGN THEORY AND CHINA'S FORCE MODERNIZATION**

One of the most significant aspects of China's military modernization program is Beijing's expansion of, and growing reliance on, conventional ballistic and ground-launched cruise missiles as the centerpiece of the PRC's political and military strategy. Large-scale theater missile raids—combined with other enablers, such as anti-satellite (ASAT), cyber, and electronic attacks directed against selected critical nodes within an opponent's command and control structure or air defense system—can enable conventional air operations to be carried out at reduced risk and cost.

Barring the fielding of effective countermeasures, Chinese conventional theater missiles—specifically short- and medium-range ballistic and extended-range land attack cruise missiles (LACMs)—may over time give the PLA a decisive advantage in future conflicts around China's periphery. Ballistic and ground-launched cruise missiles are an attractive means of delivering lethal payloads due to the inherent difficulties in defending against them. Ballistic missiles themselves have a strong coercive effect, as potential adversaries around the PRC periphery have limited defensive countermeasures.

The PRC also is focused on developing the means to deny or complicate the ability of the United States to intervene in a regional crisis. Authoritative Chinese writings indicate research into, and development of, increasingly accurate and longer-range conventional strategic strike systems that could be launched from Chinese territory against land-, sea-, and space-based targets throughout the Asia-Pacific region in a crisis situation.

Extended-range conventional precision strike assets could be used to suppress U.S. operations from forward bases in Japan, from U.S. aircraft battle groups operating in the Western Pacific, and perhaps, over the next 5 to 10 years, from U.S. bases on Guam. The development and deployment of an anti-ship ballistic missile (ASBM) is an example of an emerging capability. China's research and development community is expanding the nation's capacity for regional maritime surveillance in support of the PLA's missile-centric strategy. Most noteworthy is the development of constellations of intelligence-gathering satellites for the tracking and targeting of ships and mobile air defense systems.

### **The Centerpiece of China's Coercive Aerospace Power: Conventional Ballistic and Land Attack Cruise Missiles.**

The PRC's growing arsenal of increasingly accurate and lethal conventional ballistic and land-attack cruise missiles has rapidly emerged as a cornerstone of PLA warfighting capability. Since the official establishment of the PLA's first short-range ballistic missile (SRBM) brigade in 1993, ballistic missiles have been a primary instrument of psychological and political

intimidation, but also potentially devastating tools of military utility. Over the last 2 decades, the Second Artillery's conventional ballistic and land attack cruise missile force—a form of aerospace power that will be critical for achievement of information dominance and air superiority in the opening phase of a conflict—has expanded significantly.

*Short-Range Ballistic Missile Infrastructure.* The Second Artillery's SRBM infrastructure is a central component of the PRC's coercive political and military strategy. In 2000, China's SRBM force was limited to one "regimental-sized unit" in southeastern China. Today, the force has grown to at least seven SRBM brigades. Among these, five are subordinate to the Second Artillery's 52 Base, and the remaining two units report directly to military regions.<sup>4</sup> The number of missiles in the Second Artillery is widely cited as exceeding 1,300 (inclusive of tactical missiles assigned to ground forces).<sup>5</sup> According to reports, the quantity, range, precision, and lethality of China's SRBMS are increasing over time.<sup>6</sup> One example can be seen in the recently deployed DF-16, a new SRBM variant with a range of up to 1,000 kilometers (km) that is reportedly designed for greater penetration of Taiwan's missile defense networks.<sup>7</sup>

*Medium-Range Ballistic Missiles.* Having established a solid foundation in conventional SRBMs, the PLA has begun to extend and diversify the warfighting capacity of the Second Artillery's ballistic missile force. The centerpiece of the Second Artillery's regional mission is the two-stage, solid-fueled DF-21 (CSS-5) medium-range ballistic missile (MRBM). Currently, the terminally guided DF-21C can deliver a 2,000 kiloton (KT) warhead to a range of at least 1,750 km, with a circular error probable (CEP) of less than

50 meters. The system could be used for conventional strikes against targets throughout Japan from east and northeast China; New Delhi, if based in Xinjiang; and western India, if based in Yunnan.<sup>8</sup>

*Ground Launched Cruise Missiles (GLCMs).* To augment its ballistic missile arsenal, the Second Artillery is steadily expanding its ground-launched LACM infrastructure. GLCMs are powerful instruments of military and political utility, because of the inherent difficulty in defending against them. Within only a few years of initial deployments, the PRC today has the world's largest inventory of extended-range GLCMs. Able to penetrate defenses and strike critical targets on land, out to a range of at least 2,000 km, the Second Artillery's DH-10 GLCMs appear to have enjoyed a relatively high acquisition priority.<sup>9</sup>

### **Anti-Satellite Weapons.**

China successfully tested a direct-ascent, kinetic-kill ASAT missile on January 11, 2007. The test was followed with revelations that China had conducted ASAT missile tests on three previous occasions and had reportedly tested a high-powered laser ASAT weapon system on U.S. satellites during the previous year.<sup>10</sup> On January 11, 2010, 3 years to the date of its successful direct-ascent ASAT test, China tested a mid-course interceptor, which represented an inherent leap forward in its ASAT capability.<sup>11</sup> China is also reportedly developing other ASAT weapons that could also be potentially difficult to detect and defend against, such as co-orbital micro satellite weapons (also known as parasite satellites); high-powered microwave and particle beam weapons; high-performance radar and electronic jammers; and cyber attack capabilities that

could be directed against satellite tracking and control stations. In short, China's ASAT weapons programs are of a broad nature and are expanding in scope.<sup>12</sup>

*Anti-Ship Ballistic Missiles and Beyond.* China's ASBM program was officially confirmed to be in the testing phase in March 2010,<sup>13</sup> and ASBMs were reported to have been deployed in Southeastern China in December 2010.<sup>14</sup> Barring deployment of effective defenses, an initial ASBM would give the PLA a precision strike capability against aircraft carriers and other U.S. and allied ships operating within 1,500-2,000 km from China's coast. Over the longer term, Chinese technical writings indicate the preliminary conceptual development of a conventional global precision strike capability. The accuracy and range of the PLA's conventional ballistic missile force is also expected to improve significantly over the next 10-15 years, as missiles incorporate more advanced inertial and satellite-aided navigation systems, sophisticated terminal guidance systems, and increasingly powerful solid rocket motors.<sup>15</sup>

### **Sensor Architecture for Regional Surveillance.**

The PLA's ability to conduct strategic and operational strike missions is likely to be restricted by the range of its persistent surveillance. To expand its battlespace awareness, the PLA is investing in at least three capabilities that could enable it to monitor activities in the Western Pacific, South China Sea, and Indian Ocean.

## Space-Based Surveillance.

Increasingly sophisticated space-based systems are expanding the PLA's battlespace awareness and supporting potential strike operations further from Chinese shores.<sup>16</sup> Space assets enable the monitoring of naval activities in surrounding waters and the tracking of air force deployments into the region. Space-based reconnaissance systems also provide imagery necessary for mission planning functions, such as navigation and terminal guidance for ASBMs and cruise missiles. Satellite communications also offer a survivable means of transmission, which will become particularly important as the PLA operates further from its territory.

China's regional strike capability appears to rely heavily on high-resolution, dual-use space-based synthetic aperture radar (SAR), electro-optical (EO), and electronic intelligence (ELINT) satellites for surveillance and targeting.<sup>17</sup> In a crisis situation, China may have the option of augmenting existing space-based assets with microsatellites launched on solid-fueled launch vehicles. Existing and future data-relay satellites and other beyond line-of-sight communications systems could transmit targeting data to and from the theater and/or the Second Artillery's operational-level command center.<sup>18</sup>

*Persistent Near-space Surveillance.* Chinese analysts view the realm between the atmosphere and space—"near-space"—as an area of future strategic competition.<sup>19</sup> Over the decade, near-space flight vehicles<sup>20</sup> may emerge as a dominant platform for a persistent region-wide surveillance capability during crisis situations. "Near-space" is generally characterized as the region between 20 and 100 km (65,000 to 328,000 feet [ft]) above the earth's surface.<sup>21</sup>

While technical challenges exist, the Second Artillery and China's defense research and development (R&D) community have become increasingly interested in near-space flight vehicles for reconnaissance, communications relay, electronic countermeasures, and precision strike operations.<sup>22</sup> In order to overcome technical challenges, China's aerospace industry—specifically the China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation (CASC) and the China Aerospace Science and Industry Corporation (CASIC)—have established new research institutes dedicated to the design, development, and manufacturing of near-space-flight vehicles. Establishment of a dedicated research institute for leveraging the unique characteristics of near space signifies the importance that China places on this domain.<sup>23</sup>

*Over-the-Horizon Radar.* In addition to space-based and near-space sensors, over-the-horizon backscatter (OTH-B) radar systems would be a central element of an extended-range air and maritime surveillance architecture.<sup>24</sup> Managed by the PLA Air Force (PLAAF), an over-the-horizon (OTH) radar system could define the range of China's maritime precision strike capability. Skywave OTH radar systems emit a pulse in the lower part of the frequency spectrum (3-30 megahertz [MHz]) that bounces off the ionosphere to illuminate a target—either air or surface—from the top down. As a result, detection ranges for wide-area surveillance can extend out to 1,000 to 4,000 km.

### **Regional Impact.**

The PRC's expanding capacity for conducting an aerospace campaign in the Asia-Pacific region would likely be a variable of its territorial disputes with states

around its periphery. As its military strength increases relative to those of its neighbors, the PRC could feasibly become more assertive in its claims. Along this trajectory, miscalculations, accidents, disputes over sovereignty, or other unforeseen events have the potential to escalate into armed conflict between the PRC and its neighbors. Each defense establishment in the region appears to be approaching the challenges differently, although most are attempting to balance interests in maintaining healthy relations with Beijing while at the same time hedging in the event of a future conflict.

*United States.* There are indications that the United States views China's aerospace power capability developments as its most challenging long-term conventional military threat, and is seeking ways in which to ensure an adequate defense for its forward-deployed troops in the West Pacific and its allies in the region. According to the 2010 *Ballistic Missile Defense Review* (BMDR), "One regional trend that particularly concerns the United States is the growing imbalance of power across the Taiwan Strait in China's favor. China is developing advanced ballistic missile capabilities that can threaten its neighbors and ASBM capabilities that can attempt to target naval forces in the region." Chinese ballistic missiles "will be capable of reaching not just important Taiwan military and civilian facilities but also U.S. and allied military installations in the region."<sup>25</sup> As such, the United States is seeking to strengthen its missile defense partnerships in the region, most notably with Japan, while also developing and deploying a range of land-, sea-, and air-based missile defense systems supported by space-based early warning and missile tracking sensors.

At the high end of the spectrum, the United States is deploying a space-based ballistic missile defense (BMD) system in the form of the Space-based Infrared System (SBIRS) and its integrated ground components. When complete, SBIRS will consist of four SBIRS-high satellites in geosynchronous orbit (GEO) high over the equator and two in highly elliptical orbits (HEO) that provide for coverage of higher latitudes.<sup>26</sup> These satellites provide a revolutionary early warning system that is sensitive enough to detect and target mobile missile launchers from their engines' heat signatures and will have a crucial role to play in missile defense.<sup>27</sup> SBIRS satellites are currently augmenting the Defense Support Program (DSP) satellites in GEO, which they are designed to eventually replace.<sup>28</sup> This combination of SBIRS and DSP satellites has been utilized in the creation of the theater event system (TES) in order to increase defense against growing theater ballistic missile (TBM) threats, of which China represents the largest in terms of size and sophistication.

In the Asia-Pacific region, space-based BMD systems are augmented by long-range ground-based warning sensors such as the Perimeter Acquisition Vehicle Entry Phased Array Weapons System (PAVE PAWS) sensor site at Beale Air Force Base, California,<sup>29</sup> and the mobile Sea-Based X-band radar in Alaska.<sup>30</sup> The U.S. Navy is also deploying *Aegis* BMD cruisers and destroyers with advanced surveillance sensors and missile interceptors.<sup>31</sup> On Guam, the U.S. Army Air and Missile Defense Command is in the process of deploying a missile defense task force for the Pacific region. This would include a Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) battery and a Patriot Advanced Capability-3 (PAC-3) battery for ballistic missile defense, along with a surface-launched advanced

medium-range air-to-air missile (SLAMRAAM) battery for cruise missile defense.<sup>32</sup>

U.S. Forces Japan (USFJ) has been increasing its deployment of BMD units to Japan. USFJ deployed a mobile X-band radar system to Shariki Air Base in Aomori Prefecture in June 2006, and, in September 2006, deployed a PAC-3 battalion to Kadena Air Base on Okinawa.<sup>33</sup> In August 2006, the United States began forward deploying BMD capable, *Aegis* destroyers armed with Standard Missile-3 (SM-3) interceptors in and around Japan.<sup>34</sup> In October 2007, a Joint Tactical Ground Station (JTAGS) was established at Misawa AB in Aomori Prefecture.<sup>35</sup>

The U.S. missile defense buildup in the Asia-Pacific region is being driven primarily by the potential threat that China's ballistic and cruise missiles present to U.S. forces and allies in the region, most acutely illustrated by China's development of an ASBM system. China's ASBM program could jeopardize U.S. ability to conduct air operations in the West Pacific in the near- to mid-future, potentially challenging U.S. defense commitments in the region.<sup>36</sup> China's long-range anti-ship cruise missile (ASCM) and LACM programs could also have similar effects.<sup>37</sup> For this reason, the United States is developing a number of potential solutions to this unprecedented challenge that go beyond the current BMD architecture. Potential missile defense capabilities under development include air-launched hit-to-kill interceptors, directed energy systems, and land-based SM-3 interceptors.<sup>38</sup>

*Taiwan.* Taiwan faces the most difficult ballistic and cruise missile threat in the world. Despite a recent warming in cross-strait relations, Mainland China continues to increase its missile buildup vis-à-vis Taipei, both quantitatively and qualitatively.<sup>39</sup> Underscoring

this point, the head of Taiwan's National Security Bureau has stated that a significant majority of China's military exercises continue to be directed against Taiwan.<sup>40</sup> A senior Taiwan intelligence official has also stated that China plans to increase the number of missiles deployed against Taiwan to at least 1,800.<sup>41</sup> As a result, Taiwan continues to build upon its existing missile-defense infrastructure comprised of both U.S. missile defense systems obtained through Foreign Military Sales (FMS) channels and indigenous missile-defense systems developed with U.S. assistance.

Taiwan currently fields three PAC-2 air defense batteries with 200 missiles deployed around Taipei and has developed a number of road-mobile Tien Kung-II (TK-II) air-defense missiles with a 300-km engagement range. These systems augment Taiwan's static, silo-based Tien Kung-I (TK-I) air-defense missiles, and 13 batteries of aging Improved-Homing All-the-WAY Killer (I-HAWK) missiles. Taiwan intends to begin replacing some I-HAWKs with TK-II systems.<sup>42</sup> To improve its missile-defense posture, Taiwan is upgrading its PAC-2 batteries to PAC-3 configuration, and purchasing new PAC-3 batteries. This could provide Taiwan with around 400 PAC-3 missiles.<sup>43</sup> These will augment Taiwan's approximately 500 TK-I and TK-II missiles, as well as its next-generation TK-III system, which is under development and scheduled to be deployed in 2012.<sup>44</sup>

Taiwan is also investing in early warning and upgrading its missile-defense sensors and command and control systems to undercut the coercive utility of China's theater and cruise missiles. Taiwan's initial step has been procuring a long-range early warning radar able to detect both air-breathing<sup>45</sup> and ballistic targets at extended ranges through U.S. FMS channels. Build-

ing on existing PAVEPAWS technology, the radar system is to be situated on a peak in the Central Mountain range and will be able to provide early warning of ballistic missile launches at distances of as far as 3,000 km. The radar is also designed to monitor air targets over the Taiwan Strait and beyond at ranges of less than 200 km, depending on the target's altitude and radar cross-section.<sup>46</sup> The radar will augment existing and new radar systems deployed throughout Taiwan and its off-shore islands.<sup>47</sup> These systems will provide early warning against threats to the new Anyu-4 air defense system, comprised of regional operations control centers (ROCCs). In the event of a threat, the ROCCs will select the appropriate interceptor from a menu of air defense systems.<sup>48</sup>

In addition, Taiwan has long maintained an ability to carry out deep strike missions against military targets in southeast China. To counter PRC coercion, Taiwan stresses maintenance of the necessary military strength, the ability to survive a first-strike attack, and an ability to carry out a second-strike retaliation.<sup>49</sup> In the past, the Taiwan air force has earmarked a limited number of its fighters for strike missions, should a decision be made to do so. However, with PLA air defenses growing increasingly sophisticated, Taiwan has been developing other means to maintain a limited strike option. PRC sources indicate that Taipei has been developing its own answer to the Second Artillery's DH-10 GLCM—a land attack variant of the HF-2 anti-ship cruise missile, the HF-2E.<sup>50</sup>

For space-based surveillance, Taiwan has co-developed and operated two dual-use imagery satellites, the now-retired Formosat-1 and the Formosat-2. Taiwan also purchases commercial satellite imagery from a number of sources to augment its space-based recon-

naissance program. However, Taiwan currently faces a gap in domestic satellite imagery coverage because its next-generation imagery satellite, Formosat-5, has suffered repeated delays and will not be launched until the end of 2013 or the first part of 2014.<sup>51</sup> Revelations that Mainland China exploited a commercial Singaporean communications satellite that the Taiwanese military was using during exercises have prompted Taiwan to consider building its own communications satellite to guarantee secure communications. However, for budgetary and technical reasons, it appears unlikely that such a satellite would be developed in the near- to mid-future.<sup>52</sup> Taiwan is currently seeking to establish the technical foundation to conduct its own satellite launches. As part of this program, Taiwan began launching sounding rockets in 1998, with seven launches having been conducted as of 2010.<sup>53</sup>

*Japan.* Unlike those of Taiwan, Japan's security concerns are primarily directed at North Korea. The chances for armed conflict between the PRC and Japan are relatively slim, despite historical animosity and budding nationalist sentiments. However, unresolved territorial disputes and a more assertive China could lead to a crisis in the future. According to Japan's White Paper on defense, "In the event of an armed attack on Japan, such attacks are likely to begin with surprise air attacks using aircraft and missiles."<sup>54</sup> North Korea is viewed as representing an increasingly dangerous ballistic missile threat to Japan, and China's long-range ballistic and cruise missile developments are viewed with growing concern. As such, Japan has been taking a number of steps to improve its air defense posture, which includes upgrading its air defense radars, deploying a space-based intelligence network, integrating itself in the U.S. BMD shield, and centralizing its air defense command headquarters.

Japan's Air Self Defense Force (JASDF) maintains 28 ground-based, air defense radar sites.<sup>55</sup> Japan in recent years has begun the deployment of four FPS-5 next-generation missile defense radars, and seven improved FPS-3 radars. These radar sites and their associated air defense units are organized into six air defense missile groups, which are grouped geographically with their associated air wings and central aircraft control and warning wings into four air defense forces—each of which will maintain one advanced FPS-5 missile defense radar site.<sup>56</sup> These four Air Defense Forces are unified at Japan's Air Defense Command Headquarters, which will complete its move from Fuchu Air Station to Yokota Air Base in 2011.<sup>57</sup>

Japan has been actively integrating itself into the U.S. BMD shield, co-developing and deploying ballistic and cruise missile defense systems. Japan has begun equipping its *Aegis* destroyers with SM-3s for upper-tier ballistic missile interception. Japan is also deploying PAC-3s to various strategic locations around the country.<sup>58</sup> Looking ahead, Japan's Ministry of Defense (MOD) intends to link four BMD-capable *Aegis* destroyers<sup>59</sup> and 16 PAC-3 Fire Units (FUs) to its new FPS-5 radar sites and upgraded FPS-3 radar sites via a command, control, and communications (C3) network known as the Japan Aerospace Defense Ground Environment (JADGE).<sup>60</sup> Eventually, Japan plans to have eight *Kongo*-class *Aegis* destroyers equipped with SM-3 missiles.<sup>61</sup>

In a move strengthening the U.S.-Japanese missile defense partnership, all elements of Japan's air defense network will be unified at Japan's Air Defense Command (ADC) Headquarters at Yokota Air Base by the end of 2011, when JASDF's ADC completes its move from Fuchu Air Station. About 800 Japanese

personnel will transfer to the new ADC headquarters building, which will be the supreme command authority for Japanese air and ballistic missile defense.<sup>62</sup> The JADGE C3 network and other advanced communications links will be used by the command when the relocation is complete.<sup>63</sup>

This move strengthens early warning and bilateral command and control, and the relocation will help facilitate joint cooperation between U.S. and Japanese forces, as the new bilateral air operations center will link up with the 613th Air and Space Operations Center (AOC) at Hickham Air Force Base, Hawaii, which synchronizes all U.S. air, space and cyberspace missions in the theater.<sup>64</sup> The JASDF ADC complex will also be physically linked by a tunnel to a basement control hub under the headquarters of the USFJ. The Bilateral Joint Operations Coordination Command Center (BJOCC) under the USFJ headquarters building can hold up to 150 people in wartime, and every position on the main floor has a Japanese counterpart working alongside U.S. personnel to foster bilateral cooperation and augment bilateral operability.<sup>65</sup>

Japan began a space-based satellite reconnaissance program in response to North Korea's test firing of a short-ranged ballistic missile over Japanese territory in 1998. Currently, Japan is believed to operate three electro-optical (EO) reconnaissance satellites, and plans to launch two next-generation synthetic aperture radar imagery (SAR) satellites in 2011 and 2012, respectively, as well as two next-generation EO satellites in 2011 and 2014, respectively.<sup>66</sup> Japan is also seeking to develop a number of other space-based command, control, communications, computers, and intelligence surveillance and reconnaissance (C4ISR) capabilities—such as a dedicated military communi-

cations satellite, an infrared early warning satellite, a signals intelligence (SIGINT)-collection satellite, and an independent navigation and positioning satellite network.<sup>67</sup>

*India.* While India and China today maintain cordial official relations, tensions simmer under the surface. The PRC's territorial dispute with India is over two tracts of land in eastern and northern India-Aksai Chin, which is currently administered by the PRC under the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (UAR); and Arunachal Pradesh, which is currently administered by India. While competing claims are unlikely to erupt in a future conflict, the two nations did fight a war over these claims in 1962, and that experience has severely conditioned Indian threat perceptions of China. For all the PRC's attempts to resolve border disputes with its neighbors, the one with India is still outstanding. India is enhancing its aerospace power with significant investments into air force, theater missile, and missile defense modernization.

The Indian Air Force (IAF) is developing a layered, hardened air defense C3 network called the integrated air command, control, communications system (IACCCS), which draws from reconnaissance satellites, early warning radars, unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs), and Airborne Warning and Control Systems (AWACS). By 2016, the IAF plans to acquire 67 low-level air transportable radars; 18 long-range active phased array surveillance radars; and 12 aerostat-mounted active phased array radars. These radars will be deployed with the IAF's existing 32 mobile control and reporting centers; 12 air defense control centers; and approximately 40 base air defense zones on India's western and northeastern borders. These will progressively replace current radars, which were

acquired during the 1970s and 1980s. The IAF also acquired two long-range tracking radars in 2001. Three AWACS, modified Ilyushin IL-76, were delivered in May 2009, with two more expected sometime in 2010.<sup>68</sup> When complete, this radar surveillance network will be linked to joint air traffic control and reporting centers that will be operational at 29 IAF air bases.<sup>69</sup> The IAF is currently looking to upgrade 39 of its 80 strategic air fields along India's borders with China and Pakistan to improve network centricity and mobility.<sup>70</sup>

India's IACCCS will support the nation's air and missile defense architecture. The IAF plans to acquire 2,000 long-range (120 km variant) Barak-2 surface-to-air missiles (SAMs), beginning in 2011. The Indian Army plans to acquire up to 1,500 medium-range (70 km variant) Barak-2 SAMs. Each launcher will have 12 missiles.<sup>71</sup> IAF also expects 18 Spyder SAM systems to be delivered by the end of 2012.<sup>72</sup>

Starting in 2006, India has conducted a series of high-altitude interceptor tests and intends to build a multi-tiered BMD system around its mobile, indigenously built advanced air defense (AAD) or "Prithvi" interceptor missile system.<sup>73</sup> Four of India's initial five BMD interceptor tests were successful, with one test, on March 14, 2010, having been aborted due to technical problems.<sup>74</sup> India plans to conduct a total of 10 interceptor tests—five endo-atmospheric (below 30 km) and five exo-atmospheric (up to 80 km)—with the AAD interceptor missile system beginning initial deployment by 2013.<sup>75</sup> A next-generation version of the system is under development for the interception of intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs). India is also developing a laser-based BMD system for the interception of ballistic missiles, as well as lower-level air-breathing targets, and is planning on deploying

space-based radars to support the nation's BMD architecture.<sup>76</sup>

India has a modest but growing military space program, and some influential Indian thinkers have advocated the development of an Indian ASAT weapons program in the wake of China's 2007 ASAT test. The director of India's Defense Research and Development Organization (DRDO), General V. K. Saraswat, has stated: "India is putting together building blocks of technology that could be used to neutralize enemy satellites."<sup>77</sup> Air Chief Marshal P. V. Naik, speaking in a clear reference to China, stated, "Our satellites are vulnerable to ASAT weapon systems because our neighborhood possesses one."<sup>78</sup> However, India is not expected to test a direct-ascent ASAT system in the near future, and instead plans to further develop its BMD interceptor system, based on Agni-III technology, so that it could leapfrog technology in order to field an ASAT weapon rapidly if needed.<sup>79</sup> India has tested exo-atmospheric ballistic missile interceptors, which could be evolved into kinetic-kill ASAT weapons, and India is also investing in laser weapons that could be applied to an ASAT mission as well.<sup>80</sup>

India operates one dedicated military EO imaging satellite, the CARTOSAT 2A, and three other dual-purpose EO satellites.<sup>81</sup> India also launched its first SAR imaging platform, RISAT-2, on April 20, 2009, to monitor its borders with China, Bangladesh, and Pakistan.<sup>82</sup> The IAF has long been trying to establish an Aerospace Command at Thiruvananthapuram, without success to date.<sup>83</sup>

## PRC AEROSPACE MODERNIZATION AND REGIONAL STABILITY

The Asia-Pacific region is in the midst of fundamental change, with significant implications for long-term strategic stability. The gradual expansion of China's long-range precision strike capabilities, especially its increasingly sophisticated conventional ballistic and cruise missile infrastructure, is altering the regional strategic landscape. Due to their speed, precision, and difficulties in fielding viable defenses, these systems—if deployed in sufficient numbers—have the potential to provide the PRC with a decisive military edge in the event of conflict over territorial or sovereignty claims. Reliance on ballistic missiles and extended-range cruise missiles also incentivizes other militaries to develop similar capabilities. Beyond force modernization programs in Taiwan, Japan, and Taiwan, the PRC's expansion of its aerospace capabilities is at least a partial driver for a shift in U.S. defense policies.<sup>84</sup>

The PLA's expanding capacity to deny the United States access to bases and the ability to project power into the region figured prominently in the 2010 QDR.<sup>85</sup> Augmenting the QDR are a number of analyses outlining ways to manage the dynamic shifts underway in the region. With concerns mounting over the anti-access challenge to utilizing bases in the Western Pacific and area denial capabilities that could restrict U.S. naval operations, pressure to reduce the U.S. footprint in Japan and elsewhere could mount. Noting the emergence of an arms race, Robert Kaplan of the Center for a New American Security foresees a shift in U.S. basin—moving away from allied territories to Guam and the South Pacific Islands—and a greater U.S. naval presence in the Indian Ocean.<sup>86</sup>

To counter the PLA's growing capacity to carry out an extended-range aerospace campaign, one detailed study suggests investing in the ability to withstand initial strikes and limit damage to U.S. and allied forces and bases; neutralize PLA command and control networks; suppress the PLA's theater sensor architecture and theater strike systems; and sustain initiative in the air, on the sea, in space, and within the cyber domain.<sup>87</sup>

In short, the PRC's expanding aerospace capabilities are influencing the development of similar capabilities in other defense establishments, including the United States. However, they may also have another effect. PLA successes in fielding advanced long-range precision strike systems dilute international efforts to stem proliferation of the means of delivery for weapons of mass destruction. This may encourage other countries to follow suit, especially as China's global leadership and standing increases. In particular, long-range cruise missiles have emerged as another proliferation concern. In light of Russia's threats for withdrawal, partially due to the global proliferation of short-and medium-range ballistic and ground-launched cruise missiles, the PLA's selection of these systems to defend its territorial claims could also undermine one of the most successful and enduring arms control agreements to date – the Intermediate Nuclear Force (INF) Treaty.<sup>88</sup>

## CONCLUSION

The Asia-Pacific region is witnessing increasing competition over the air and space domains, as evidenced by regional missile defense and space capability acquisitions. China's development, testing, and

deployment of advanced missile and emerging capabilities, such as ASAT, cyber, and advanced electronic warfare weapons, are the primary driver behind the competition. This competition could intensify over time, should the regional actors' sense of vulnerability continue to increase. The countries around China's periphery have a growing appreciation for key strategic importance of the air and space domains. This could lead to a proliferation of long-range precision strike and ASAT capabilities, and could have a highly detrimental effect on regional stability.

China's successes in designing, developing, and producing the world's largest and most sophisticated arsenal of medium- and intermediate-range ballistic missiles create a demand for similar capabilities around the world. Thus, the PLA's conventional missile-centric strategy potentially weakens international efforts to curb the proliferation of the means of delivery for weapons of mass destruction.

Looking ahead, it will be of critical importance to seek various means by which to mitigate the potential arms race brewing in the Asia-Pacific. A Chinese willingness to increase engagement and transparency with regional stakeholders in the Asia-Pacific as it continues to modernize its military air and space capabilities will be needed for putting the region on a course toward a future defined by greater strategic stability and prosperity.

## ENDNOTES - CHAPTER 5

1. Richard C. Bush III, "China and the U.S.-Japan Alliance," *Yomiuri Shimbun*, June 6, 2009, available from [www.brookings.edu/opinions/2009/0606\\_china\\_japan\\_bush.aspx](http://www.brookings.edu/opinions/2009/0606_china_japan_bush.aspx).

2. *Quadrennial Defense Review Report*, Washington DC: Department of Defense, February 2010, p. 9, available from [www.defense.gov/qdr/images/QDR\\_as\\_of\\_12Feb10\\_1000.pdf](http://www.defense.gov/qdr/images/QDR_as_of_12Feb10_1000.pdf).

3. Jiang Guocheng, "Building an Offensive and Defensive PLAAF: A Critical Review of Lieutenant General Liu Yazhou's *The Centenary of the Air Force*," *Air and Space Power Journal*, Summer 2010, p. 87, available from [www.airpower.maxwell.af.mil/airchronicles/apj/apj10/sum10/2010-2%20Summer%20English%20ASPJ.pdf](http://www.airpower.maxwell.af.mil/airchronicles/apj/apj10/sum10/2010-2%20Summer%20English%20ASPJ.pdf).

4. One unit is under the Nanjing Military Region in the area of Xianyou (73661 Unit), and there is another in the area of Puning, Guangdong Province (75810 Unit).

5. *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2010*, Washington DC: Department of Defense, 2010, p. 66.

6. *Ibid.*, p. 2.

7. J. Michael Cole, "PRC Missile Could Render PAC-3 Obsolete," *Taipei Times*, March 18, 2011, available from [www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2011/03/18/2003498473](http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2011/03/18/2003498473).

8. *Ibid.*, pp. 38, 66. For an excellent overview, see "The DF-21 Series Medium Range Ballistic Missile," *KKTT Blog*, August 23, 2009, available from [liuqiankkt.blog.163.com/blog/static/121264211200972375114290/](http://liuqiankkt.blog.163.com/blog/static/121264211200972375114290/).

9. As of December 2009, the PLA had 200-500 ground-launched DH-10s. See *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2010*, Washington, DC: Department of Defense, 2010, p. 31. For an overview of the DH-10 program, see Ian Easton, "The Assassin under the Radar: China's DH-10 Cruise Missile Program," *The Project 2049 Institute Futuregram*, October 1, 2009.

10. See Ian Easton, "The Great Game in Space: China's Evolving ASAT Weapons Programs and Their Implications for Future U.S. Strategy," Arlington, VA: The Project 2049 Institute, June 24, 2009.

11. Wendell Minnick, "China Missile Test Has Ominous Implications," *Defense News*, January 19, 2010, available from [www.defensenews.com/story.php?i=4460204](http://www.defensenews.com/story.php?i=4460204). See also Jeffery Lewis, "Chinese Missile Defense Test," *Arms Control Wonk*, January 12, 2010, available from [lewis.armscontrolwonk.com/archive/2588/chinese-missile-defense-test](http://lewis.armscontrolwonk.com/archive/2588/chinese-missile-defense-test).

12. Easton, "The Great Game."

13. Wendell Minnick, "Chinese Anti-ship Missile Could Alter U.S. Power," *Defense News*, April 5, 2010, p. 6. For an excellent overview, see Mark Stokes, "China's Evolving Conventional Strategic Strike Capability: The Anti-ship Ballistic Missile Challenge to U.S. Maritime Operations in the Western Pacific and Beyond," Arlington, VA: *The Project 2049 Institute Occasional Paper*, September 14, 2009.

14. See Andrew Erickson and Gabe Collins, "Ballistic Missile (ASBM) Reaches Equivalent of Initial Operating Capability (IOC)," December 30, 2010, *China Sign Post*, available from [ship-from-to.com/324285/ballistic-missile-asbm-reaches-equivalent-of-initial-operational-capability-ioc-where-it-s-going-and-what-it-means](http://ship-from-to.com/324285/ballistic-missile-asbm-reaches-equivalent-of-initial-operational-capability-ioc-where-it-s-going-and-what-it-means); and J. Michael Cole, "NSB Director Confirms PRC Deployment of 'New' Missile Unit in Guangdong Province," *Taipei Times*, May 27, 2011, available from [www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2011/05/27/2003504271](http://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2011/05/27/2003504271).

15. For detailed assessments of China's ASBM program, see Andrew Erickson and David Yang, "On the Verge of a Game-Changer: A Chinese Anti-ship Ballistic Missile Could Alter the Rules in the Pacific and Place U.S. Navy Carrier Strike Groups in Jeopardy," *U.S. Naval Institute Proceedings*, Vol. 135, No. 3, May 2009, pp. 26-32. See also Andrew S. Erickson, "Chinese ASBM Development: Knowns and Unknowns," *Jamestown Foundation China Brief*, Vol. 9, Issue 13, June 24, 2009, pp. 4-8. For a broader summary, see Andrew S. Erickson and David D. Yang, "Using The Land To Control The Sea? Chinese Analysts Consider the Anti-ship Ballistic Missile," *Naval War College Review*, Vol. 62, No. 4, Autumn 2009, pp. 53-86. Additionally, see Eric Hagt and Matthew Durnin, "China's Anti-ship Ballistic Missile: Developments and Missing Links," *Naval War College Review*, Vol. 62, No. 4, Autumn 2009, pp. 87-115; and Stokes, "China's Evolving Conventional Strategic Strike Capability."

16. For examples of U.S. overviews of China's space modernization, see Andrew S. Erickson, "Eyes in the Sky," *U.S. Naval Institute Proceedings*, Vol. 136, No. 4, April 2010, pp. 36-41; Gregory Kulacki and Jeffrey G. Lewis, *A Place for One's Mat: China's Space Program, 1956-2003*, Cambridge, MA: American Academy of Arts and Sciences, 2009, available from [www.amacad.org/publications/spaceChina.pdf](http://www.amacad.org/publications/spaceChina.pdf); Kevin Pollpeter, "The Chinese Vision of Space Military Operations," in James Mulvenon and David Finklestein, eds., *China's Revolution in Doctrinal Affairs: Emerging Trends in the Operational Art of the Chinese People's Liberation Army*, Alexandria, VA: CNA Corporation, December 2005, pp. 329-369, available from [www.defensengroupinc.com/cira/pdf/doctrinebook\\_ch9.pdf](http://www.defensengroupinc.com/cira/pdf/doctrinebook_ch9.pdf); and Larry M. Wortzel, *The Chinese People's Liberation Army and Space Warfare: Emerging United States-China Military Competition*, Washington, DC: American Enterprise Institute, 2007, available from [www.aei.org/paper/26977](http://www.aei.org/paper/26977).

17. Ian Easton and Mark A. Stokes, "China's Electronic Intelligence (ELINT) Satellite Developments: Implications for U.S. Air and Naval Operations," Arlington, VA: Project 2049 Institute, February 23, 2011.

18. See "China Blasts off First Data Relay Satellite," *Xinhua News Agency*, April 26, 2008, available from [news.xinhuanet.com/english/2008-04/26/content\\_8052455.htm](http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2008-04/26/content_8052455.htm).

19. See Li Yiyong and Shen Huairong, "发展近空间飞行器系统的关键技术" ["Key Technologies for Developing Near Space Flight Vehicles"], *Journal of the Academy of Equipment Command & Technology*, October 2006, pp. 52-55.

20. In Chinese writings, near-space vehicles are referred to as *jinkongjian feixingqi* (近空间飞行器).

21. Guo Weimin, Si Wanbing, Gui Qishan, and He Jiafan, "导弹作战中临近空间飞行器与航天器的协同应用" ["Coordination and Applicability of Near Space Flight Vehicles in Missile Warfare"], *飞航导弹* [*Winged Missiles Journal*], May 2008.

22. For a representative Second Artillery overview, see Li Chao, Luo Chuanyong and Wang Hongli, "近空间飞行器在第二炮兵部队的应用研究" ["Research into Near Space Flight Vehicle

Applications for the Second Artillery”], *Journal of Projectiles and Guidance*, January 2009; Tang Jiapeng, Guan Shixi, Ling Guilong, and Duan Na, “Study on Propulsion System of Near Space Vehicles,” *Journal of Projectiles, Rockets, Missiles, and Guidance*, June 2009, pp. 145-148.

23. See Yang Jian, “航天一院10所揭牌成立” [“CASC First Academy 10th Research Institute Established”], *China Space News*, October 24, 2008, available from [www.china-spacenews.com/n435777/n435778/n435783/49822.html](http://www.china-spacenews.com/n435777/n435778/n435783/49822.html).

24. See Sean O’Connor’s excellent summary of the ASBM and OTH-B programs, available from [geimint.blogspot.com/2008/11/oth-radar-and-asbm-threat.html](http://geimint.blogspot.com/2008/11/oth-radar-and-asbm-threat.html).

25. *Ballistic Missile Defense Review Report*, Washington DC: Department of Defense, February 2010, p. 7, available from [www.defense.gov/bmdr/docs/BMDR%20as%20of%2026JAN10%200630\\_for%20web.pdf](http://www.defense.gov/bmdr/docs/BMDR%20as%20of%2026JAN10%200630_for%20web.pdf).

26. Edward P. Chatters IV and Bryan Eberhardt, “Missile Warning Systems,” in *AU-18 Space Primer*, Prepared by Air Command and Staff College Space Research Seminars, Air University Press, Maxwell Air Force Base, Alabama, September 2009, p. 228, available from [space.au.af.mil/au-18-2009/au-18-2009.pdf](http://space.au.af.mil/au-18-2009/au-18-2009.pdf); “SBIRS Team Completes Critical Design Reviews for Follow-on Production Program for HEO and GEO Payloads,” *Los Angeles Air Force Base News*, January 4, 2010, available from [www.losangeles.af.mil/news/story.asp?id=123184063](http://www.losangeles.af.mil/news/story.asp?id=123184063); and Amy Butler, “Classified Satellite Failure Led to Latest SBIRS Delay,” *Aerospace Daily and Defense Report*, October 15, 2007, available from [abcnews.go.com/Technology/story?id=3732391&page=1](http://abcnews.go.com/Technology/story?id=3732391&page=1).

27. Jeremy Singer, “Downshifting in Space,” *Airforce Magazine*, April 2009, available from [www.airforce-magazine.com/MagazineArchive/Pages/2009/April%202009/0409space.aspx](http://www.airforce-magazine.com/MagazineArchive/Pages/2009/April%202009/0409space.aspx).

28. Chatters and Eberhardt, “Missile Warning Systems.”

29. *Ibid*, p. 332.

30. "Sea-Based X-Band Radar," *Missile Defense Agency Factsheet*, February 2010, available from [www.mda.mil/global/documents/pdf/sbx.pdf](http://www.mda.mil/global/documents/pdf/sbx.pdf).

31. "Aegis Ballistic Missile defense (Aegis BMD)," *Lockheed Martin Corporation*, 2010, available from [www.lockheedmartin.com/products/AegisBallisticMissileDefense/index.html](http://www.lockheedmartin.com/products/AegisBallisticMissileDefense/index.html).

32. Luo Hui/Si Wei, "U.S. Deploys Three Missile Defense Systems on Guam to Defend against Chinese Cruise Missile Attack," ("Mei zai guan bushu 3 zhong fangkong daodan fang wo xunhang daodan gongji"), *Huanqiu*, December 2, 2009, available from [mil.huanqiu.com/Exclusive/2009-12/648403.html](http://mil.huanqiu.com/Exclusive/2009-12/648403.html); David W. Eastburn, "Island Paradise at Forefront of Missile Defense," *Army. Mil News*, November 16, 2009, available from [www.army.mil/news/2009/11/16/30499-island-paradise-at-the-forefront-of-missile-defense/](http://www.army.mil/news/2009/11/16/30499-island-paradise-at-the-forefront-of-missile-defense/).

33. Ministry of Defense (MOD), *Japan's BMD*, (Ministry of Defense, Tokyo, February 2009), p. 17, available from [www.mod.go.jp/e/d\\_policy/bmd/bmd2009.pdf](http://www.mod.go.jp/e/d_policy/bmd/bmd2009.pdf).

34. The USS *Shiloh* was first deployed with midcourse interception capabilities to Yokosuka Naval Base in August 2006.

35. Ministry of Defense (MOD), *Defense of Japan 2009*, (Ministry of Defense, Tokyo, 2009), Chap.1, Sec. 2, p. 190, available from [www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w\\_paper/pdf/2009/28Part3\\_Chapter1\\_Sec2.pdf](http://www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w_paper/pdf/2009/28Part3_Chapter1_Sec2.pdf).

36. Minnick, "Chinese Anti-ship Missile Could Alter U.S. Power," p. 6. For an excellent overview, see Stokes, "China's Evolving Conventional Strategic Strike Capability."

37. See Vitaliy O. Pradun, "From Bottle Rockets to Lightning Bolts: China's Missile Revolution and PLA Strategy against US Intervention," *Naval War College Review*, February 24, 2011, available from [www.usnwc.edu/getattachment/23a01071-5dac-433a-8452-09c542163ae8/From-Bottle-Rockets-to-Lightning-Bolts-China-s-Mi](http://www.usnwc.edu/getattachment/23a01071-5dac-433a-8452-09c542163ae8/From-Bottle-Rockets-to-Lightning-Bolts-China-s-Mi); and Easton, "The Assassin Under the Radar."

38. However, it must be noted that these systems are as yet far from deployment-ready, and none offers an ensured measure

of improvement in terms of mitigating the relative disadvantages missile defense systems face when compared with offensive missile systems.

39. For an excellent overview, see Dan Blumenthal, Michael Mazza, Gary J. Schmitt, Randall Schriver, and Mark Stokes, "Deter, Defend, Repel, And Partner: A Defense Strategy For Taiwan," *Taiwan Policy Working Group*, July 2009, available from [www.aei.org/docLib/20090803-Deter-Defend-Repel.pdf](http://www.aei.org/docLib/20090803-Deter-Defend-Repel.pdf). See also Stokes and Easton, "Evolving Aerospace Trends in the Asia Pacific Region."

40. See "70% of China's Military Drills Last Year Aimed at Taiwan: Liberty Times," *Taiwan News*, March 18, 2010, available from [www.etaiwannews.com/etn/news\\_content.php?id=1206110&lang=eng\\_news&cate\\_img=logotaiwan&cate\\_rss=TAIWAN\\_eng](http://www.etaiwannews.com/etn/news_content.php?id=1206110&lang=eng_news&cate_img=logotaiwan&cate_rss=TAIWAN_eng).

41. Russell Hsiao, "Taiwan's Military Shores Up Indigenous Capabilities," *China Brief*, September 10, 2010, [www.jamestown.org/single/?no\\_cache=1&tx\\_ttnews\[tt\\_news\]=36808](http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_cache=1&tx_ttnews[tt_news]=36808).

42. *Taiwan Air Defense Status Assessment*, Washington DC: Defense Intelligence Agency, January 21, 2010, available from [www.defensestudies.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/02/dia-taiwan-air-power-assessment.pdf](http://www.defensestudies.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/02/dia-taiwan-air-power-assessment.pdf).

43. Wendell Minnick, "Taiwan's BMD Coming Online," *Defense News*, March 22, 2010, available from [www.defensenews.com/story.php?i=4547996](http://www.defensenews.com/story.php?i=4547996).

44. Wendell Minnick, "Taiwan Missile Base Identified Near China," *Defense News*, February 22, 2010, available from [minnick-articles.blogspot.com/2010/02/taiwan-missile-base-identified-near.html](http://minnick-articles.blogspot.com/2010/02/taiwan-missile-base-identified-near.html).

45. In air-defense terminology, "air breathing" refers to cruise missiles, fighter aircraft, bombers, and UAVs.

46. Shirley A. Kan, "Taiwan: Major U.S. Arms Sales since 1990," *Congressional Research Service Report for Congress*, Washington, DC, February 16, 2010, pp. 16-17, available from [www.fas.org/sgp/crs/weapons/RL30957.pdf](http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/weapons/RL30957.pdf).

47. *The Balance of Air Power in the Taiwan Strait*, Arlington, VA: U.S.-Taiwan Business Council, 2010, p. 25.

48. Minnick, "Taiwan's BMD Coming Online."

49. For an overview of interdiction operations, see Tony Mason, "Air Power in Taiwan's Security," in Martin Edmonds, Michael M. Tsai, eds., *Defending Taiwan: The Future Vision of Taiwan's Defence Policy And Military*, New York: Routledge Curzon Publishing, 2003, p. 151.

50. See "Taiwan to Deploy LACM," *Taiwan Defense Review*, September 6, 2005; Mark A. Stokes, "The Chinese Joint Aerospace Campaign: Strategy, Doctrine, and Force Modernization," in James Mulvenon and David Finkelstein, eds., *China's Revolution in Doctrinal Affairs*, Alexandria, VA: CNA Corporation, 2005, pp. 291-302. Also see "传台湾将试射可攻大陆雄2E导弹年底产80套" ["Taiwan to Produce At Least 80 Hsiungfeng-2E Cruise Missiles That Can Hit Mainland China"], *Global Times*, March 25, 2010, available from [news.qq.com/a/20100325/001200.htm](http://news.qq.com/a/20100325/001200.htm).

51. Peter B. de Selding, "SpaceX Falcon to Launch Taiwan's Formosat-5 Craft," *Space News*, June 15, 2010, available from [www.spacenews.com/contracts/taiwan-orders-spacex-falcon-launch-for-formosat-5.html](http://www.spacenews.com/contracts/taiwan-orders-spacex-falcon-launch-for-formosat-5.html).

52. Lin Xiuhui, "Turning to Develop Remote Sensing Satellites, Taiwan Leaps to Asia's Number One" ("Zhuanxiang fazhan yaoce weixing Taiwan yuewei yazhou diyiming"), *New Taiwan*, October 13, 2005, available from [www.newtaiwan.com.tw/bulletin-view.jsp?bulletinid=22863](http://www.newtaiwan.com.tw/bulletin-view.jsp?bulletinid=22863).

53. "Sounding Rocket 7 Completes Science Experiment," *National Space Organization (NSPO)*, May 5, 2010, available from [www.nspo.org.tw/2008e/news/news\\_content.php?id=000311](http://www.nspo.org.tw/2008e/news/news_content.php?id=000311).

54. Ministry of Defense (MOD), *Defense of Japan 2009*, Chap. 1, Sec. 3, Tokyo, Japan: Ministry of Defense, 2009, p. 212, available from [www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w\\_paper/pdf/2009/29Part3\\_Chapter1\\_Sec3.pdf](http://www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w_paper/pdf/2009/29Part3_Chapter1_Sec3.pdf).

55. *Ibid.*, reference section, available from [www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w\\_paper/pdf/2009/45Location.pdf](http://www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w_paper/pdf/2009/45Location.pdf).

56. Japan's Air Self Defense Force (JASDF) is organized into four regional air defense forces. The Northern Air Defense Force, headquartered in Misawa, is comprised of the 2nd Air Wing and the 3rd Air Defense Missile Group at Chitose, and the 3rd Air Wing, the 6th Air Defense Missile Group, the Airborne Early Warning Group, and the Northern Aircraft Control and Warning Wing at Misawa. The Central Air Defense Force, headquartered in Iruma, is comprised of the 6th Air Wing at Komatsu; the Tactical Reconnaissance Group and the 7th Air Wing at Hyakuri; the 1st Air Defense Missile Group, the Air Defense Command Headquarters Flight Group and Central Aircraft Control and Warning Wing at Iruma; the Airborne Early Warning Group at Hamamatsu; and the 4th Air Defense Missile Group at Gifu. The Western Air Defense Force, headquartered in Kasuga, is comprised of the 5th and 8th Air Wings at Nyutabaru and Tsuiki, respectively, and the 2nd Air Defense Missile Group, the Western Air Defense Force Headquarters Support Flight Squadron, and Western Aircraft Control and Warning Wing at Kasuga. The Southwestern Composite Air Division, headquartered in Naha, is comprised of the 83rd Air Wing, the 5th Air Defense Missile Group, and the Southwestern Aircraft Control and Warning Wing at Naha, Okinawa.

57. Charlie Reed, "Japanese Air Defense Command Center Set to Open on Yokota This Spring," *Stars and Stripes*, February 2, 2011, available from [www.stripes.com/news/pacific/japan/japanese-air-defense-command-center-set-to-open-on-yokota-this-spring-1.133536](http://www.stripes.com/news/pacific/japan/japanese-air-defense-command-center-set-to-open-on-yokota-this-spring-1.133536); and Leandra D. Hernandez, "Ceremony Marks Japan's Air Defense Command Move to Yokota," *Yokota Air Base News*, February 20, 2008, available from [www.yokota.af.mil/news/story.asp?id=123088254](http://www.yokota.af.mil/news/story.asp?id=123088254).

58. MOD, *Defense of Japan 2009*, Chap. 1, Sec. 2, p. 185, available from [www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w\\_paper/pdf/2009/28Part3\\_Chapter1\\_Sec2.pdf](http://www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w_paper/pdf/2009/28Part3_Chapter1_Sec2.pdf). Japan's PAC-3 Battalion 1 was first deployed to Iruma Air Base in March 2007; Battalion 3 was deployed to Hamamatsu Air Base around 2008 (as a part of the Air Missile Defense Training Ground, 2nd Technical School); Battalion 4 was reportedly deployed to Gifu Air Base around 2009, and Battalion 2 was reportedly deployed to Kasuga Air Base around 2010. In 1995, JASDF

first decided to acquire 24 enhanced Patriot Advanced Capability-2 (PAC-2) (or PAC-2 Plus) fire units, which are effective against theater ballistic missiles (TBMs) and land attack cruise missiles (LACMs) with slow re-entry speeds. The delivery of these PAC-2 Plus missiles began in 1998. Each of the PAC-2 Plus fire units (four per air defense missile group) has eight launch stations, for a total of 768 missiles. Three more fire units (with 96 missiles) were purchased around 2000-2001, for a total of 27 PAC-2 Plus FUs and 864 missiles.

59. Aside from the *Aegis* DDGs Kongo and the Chokai, the DDGs Myoko and the Kirishima will also be modified for Standard Missile-3 (SM-3) capability.

60. MOD, *Defense of Japan 2009*, Chap. 1, Sec. 2, p. 185, available from [www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w\\_paper/pdf/2009/28Part3\\_Chapter1\\_Sec2.pdf](http://www.mod.go.jp/e/publ/w_paper/pdf/2009/28Part3_Chapter1_Sec2.pdf).

61. Desmond Ball, "Whither the Japan-Australia Security Relationship?" *Austral Policy Forum 6-32A Report*, September 21, 2006, available from [www.nautilus.org/~rmit/forum-reports/0632a-ball.html](http://www.nautilus.org/~rmit/forum-reports/0632a-ball.html).

62. Reed, "Japanese Air Defense Command Center Set to Open on Yokota this Spring."

63. Rita Boland, "Partnership in the Pacific," *Signal*, June 2008, available from [www.afcea.org/signal/articles/templates/SIGNAL\\_Article\\_Template.asp?articleid=1614&zoneid=164](http://www.afcea.org/signal/articles/templates/SIGNAL_Article_Template.asp?articleid=1614&zoneid=164).

64. General Howie Chandler (USAF), "An Airman's Perspective: Air, Space, and Cyberspace Strategy for the Pacific," *Strategic Studies Quarterly*, Summer 2008, p. 15, available from [www.au.af.mil/au/ssq/2008/Summer/chandler.pdf](http://www.au.af.mil/au/ssq/2008/Summer/chandler.pdf).

65. Vince Little, "Control Hub Used to Direct Exercise," *Stars and Stripes*, November 17, 2007, available from [www.stripes.com/article.asp?section=104&article=50313](http://www.stripes.com/article.asp?section=104&article=50313).

66. *Basic Plan for Space Policy*, Tokyo, Japan: Secretariat of Strategic Headquarters for Space Policy, June 2009, p. 7, available from [www.kantei.go.jp/jp/singi/utyuu/keikaku/pamph\\_en.pdf](http://www.kantei.go.jp/jp/singi/utyuu/keikaku/pamph_en.pdf).

67. Paul Kallender-Umezu, "Japan Outlines Military Space Strategy Guidelines," *Defense News*, February 23, 2009, p. 29.

68. "India Gets First AWACS," *Defense Technology International*, June 2009, p. 8.

69. Prasun K. Sengupta, "Double-Digit Growth: By 2016, IAF Will Be Acquiring 67 New Low-level Air Transportable Radars (LLTR)," *Force*, February 12, 2009, p. 32. See also Rahul Bedi, "Country Briefing: India," *Jane's Defence Weekly*, January 21, 2009, p. 24.

70. Bedi, "Country Briefing: India," p. 26.

71. Prasun K. Sengupta, "Shield in the Air: Series Production of MR-SAM Expected to Begin in 2011," *Force*, February 12, 2009, pp. 42-43.

72. Bedi, "Country Briefing: India," p. 26.

73. "Test-fire of India's Interceptor Missile Postponed," *NDTV*, March 14, 2010, available from [www.ndtv.com/news/india/test-fire-of-indias-interceptor-missile-postponed-17691.php](http://www.ndtv.com/news/india/test-fire-of-indias-interceptor-missile-postponed-17691.php).

74. "India Successfully Test-fires Interceptor Missile," *Indian Express*, July 26, 2010, available from [www.indianexpress.com/news/india-successfully-testfires-interceptor-missile/651741/1](http://www.indianexpress.com/news/india-successfully-testfires-interceptor-missile/651741/1). See also "India's Interceptor Missile Test Failed," *CCTV News*, March 16, 2010, available from [english.cctv.com/program/worldwide-watch/20100316/100971.shtml](http://english.cctv.com/program/worldwide-watch/20100316/100971.shtml). "New Interceptor Missile Fails to Take off," *The Times of India*, March 15, 2010, available from [time-sofindia.indiatimes.com/india/New-interceptor-missile-fails-to-take-off/articleshow/5684974.cms](http://time-sofindia.indiatimes.com/india/New-interceptor-missile-fails-to-take-off/articleshow/5684974.cms).

75. "India Plans Radars in Space to Boost Missile Defense System," *Thaindian News*, March 9, 2010, available from [www.thaindian.com/newsportal/uncategorized/india-plans-radars-in-space-to-boost-missile-defence-system\\_100164598.html](http://www.thaindian.com/newsportal/uncategorized/india-plans-radars-in-space-to-boost-missile-defence-system_100164598.html).

76. *Ibid.* See also Vivek Raghuvanshi, "India Developing Laser-based Anti-Missile Systems," *Defense News*, August 25, 2010, available from [www.defensenews.com/story.php?i=4757079&c=ASI&s=TOP](http://www.defensenews.com/story.php?i=4757079&c=ASI&s=TOP).

77. Sagar Kulkarni Thiruvananthapuram, "India Ready to Destroy Enemy Satellites: Saraswat," *Indian Express*, January 3, 2010, available from [www.indianexpress.com/news/india-readying-weapon-to-destroy-enemy-satel/562776/](http://www.indianexpress.com/news/india-readying-weapon-to-destroy-enemy-satel/562776/).

78. Victoria Samson, "India's Missile Defense/Anti-satellite Nexus," *The Space Review*, May 10, 2010, available from [www.thespacereview.com/article/1621/1](http://www.thespacereview.com/article/1621/1).

79. *Ibid.*

80. James Carafano, "U.S.-India Strategic Partnership on Laser-based Missile Defense," *Family Security Matters*, January 29, 2009, available from [www.familysecuritymatters.org/publications/id.2393/pub\\_detail.asp](http://www.familysecuritymatters.org/publications/id.2393/pub_detail.asp). See also A. S. Joshi et al., "Development of High Powered Laser and Relevant Technology in India," *Fusion Engineering and Design*, February 1999, pp. 67-70.

81. "India in Multi-satellite Launch," *BBC News*, April 28, 2008, available from [news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south\\_asia/7370391.stm](http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/7370391.stm). See also D. S. Madhumathi, "ISRO Arm May Get More Satellite Launch Contracts," *The Hindu Business Line*, January 23, 2008, available from [www.thehindubusinessline.com/2008/01/23/stories/2008012350332800.htm](http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/2008/01/23/stories/2008012350332800.htm).

82. Rahul Bedi, "India Launches Border-control Imaging Satellite," *Jane's Defence Weekly*, April 29, 2009, p. 15.

83. Radhakrishna Rao, "Establishing an Indian Space Command," New Delhi, India: Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, August 27, 2009, available from [ipcs.org/article/defence/establishing-an-indian-space-command-2958.html](http://ipcs.org/article/defence/establishing-an-indian-space-command-2958.html). See also "Aerospace Command Soon, Says IAF Chief," *The Hindu*, January 29, 2007, available from [www.thehindu.com/2007/01/29/stories/2007012914880100.htm](http://www.thehindu.com/2007/01/29/stories/2007012914880100.htm).

84. Andrew Erickson and David Yang, "On the Verge of a Game-Changer: A Chinese Anti-ship Ballistic Missile Could Alter the Rules in the Pacific and Place U.S. Navy Carrier Strike Groups in Jeopardy," *U.S. Naval Institute Proceedings*, Vol. 135, No. 3, May 2009, pp. 26-32; Paul S. Giarra, "A Chinese Anti-Ship Ballistic Missile: Implications for the USN," testimony before

the U.S.-China Economic and Security Commission, June 11, 2009, available from [www.uscc.gov/hearings/2009hearings/written\\_testimonies/09\\_06\\_11\\_wrts/09\\_06\\_11\\_giarra\\_statement.pdf](http://www.uscc.gov/hearings/2009hearings/written_testimonies/09_06_11_wrts/09_06_11_giarra_statement.pdf); Andrew F. Krepinevich, *Why AirSea Battle?* Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2010, available from [www.csbaonline.org/publications/2010/02/why-airsea-battle/](http://www.csbaonline.org/publications/2010/02/why-airsea-battle/); and Roger Cliff, Mark Burles, Michael S. Chase, Derek Eaton, and Kevin L. Pollpeter, *Entering The Dragon's Lair: Chinese Antiaccess Strategies and Their Implications For The United States*, Arlington, VA: RAND Corporation, 2007, available from [www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/2007/RAND\\_MG524.pdf](http://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/2007/RAND_MG524.pdf).

85. *Quadrennial Defense Review Report*, Washington, DC: Department of Defense, 2010, p. 31, available from [www.defense.gov/qdr/images/QDR\\_as\\_of\\_12Feb10\\_1000.pdf](http://www.defense.gov/qdr/images/QDR_as_of_12Feb10_1000.pdf).

86. See, for example, Krepinevich, *Why AirSea Battle?*; and Robert D. Kaplan, "The Geography of Chinese Power: How Far Can Beijing Reach on Land and at Sea?" *Foreign Affairs*, May/June 2010.

87. See Jan van Tol, Mark Gunzinger, Andrew Krepinevich, and Jim Thomas, *AirSea Battle: A Point-of-Departure Operational Concept*, Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2010, p. xiii. For an excellent overview of Prompt Global Strike, see Bruce M. Sugden, "Speed Kills: Analyzing the Deployment of Conventional Ballistic Missiles," *International Security*, Vol. 34, No. 1, Summer 2009, pp. 113-146.

88. Luke Harding, "Putin Threatens Withdrawal from Cold War Nuclear Treaty," *The Guardian*, October 12, 2007, available from [www.guardian.co.uk/world/2007/oct/12/russia.usa1](http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2007/oct/12/russia.usa1). Also, see Joint U.S.-Russian Statement on the Treaty on the Elimination of Intermediate-Range and Shorter-Range Missiles at the 62nd Session of the UN General Assembly, October 25, 2007, available from [merln.ndu.edu/archivepdf/russia/State/94141.pdf](http://merln.ndu.edu/archivepdf/russia/State/94141.pdf).